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	Supporting resident emotional and psychosocial wellbeing
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ALLISON MANNING:

Good afternoon, everyone. My name is Allison Manning and I'm a senior project officer at the Centre For Clinical Excellence Older People at Safer Care Victoria. On behalf of the department of health and human services a very warm welcome to everyone online and thank you for joining us for today's webinar. The Victorian residential aged care, titled, coronavirus, supporting residents' emotional and psychosocial wellbeing. I would like to start by acknowledging the traditional owners on the land on which we are meeting and pay my respects to their elders past and present, and to the Aboriginal elders, who maybe joining with us today. Before we start, just a few housekeeping items to begin. Not all presenters represent Safer Care Victoria, or the department. The views expressed in this webinar are that of the presenters whom we thank for generously giving their time and sharing their expertise and knowledge. We expect this webinar to run for about 60 minutes, excuse me. Including some dedicated time for questions and answers. You may ask questions of the presenters through the chat box and we will do our best to respond to these questions during the webinar. A webinar will be presented as a panel presentation with questions directed for presenters as well as a statement from family members that I will be reading. And finally, if you're experiencing any technical issues, please contact Redback help desk or you can type your problem into the chat box. So in today's webinar we have a panel of experts who will be discussing how the emotional and the psychosocial needs of residents might differ during the COVID-19 pandemic. We will also discuss strategies that are being used to promote resident wellbeing and where you can go to access resources to help you. 

But firstly I'd like to take a moment to provide a quick update on the coronavirus situation in Victoria. This update comes from the chief health officers updates. And these are provided every day and I would encourage you to subscribe to this reliable source of information. As I'm sure many of you already are. So as of earlier today, the total number of coronavirus cases in Victoria is 1,364. That's an increase of three since yesterday. 16 people are in hospital including seven people in intensive care. 18 people sadly have died. 140 cases have an unknown source of infection that may have been through community transmission. 1,293 people have recovered. And today there have been more than 123,500 tests that have been conducted throughout Victoria. As you would note, a major COVID-19 testing blitz is currently taking place across Victoria. To better understand how the virus is impacting and how much community transition that may be out there. And as you would no doubt be aware, there's a lot of push to get as many Victorians tested as possible. Particularly those showing symptoms, even mild symptoms. Before we get into our webinar questions, one more source of information I wanted to point you to is around, regarding required visitor restrictions in Victoria. There's been a lot of discussion around that in the previous week. And certainly even some confusion. Specific requirements for aged care services and things that you must remember can be found in public health orders and these are issued by the Victorian Chief Health Officer. I would strongly encourage you to access those on our website and then you can see the source of information. There's also a frequently asked questions link and that will provide you with more detail on what exactly these restrictions might mean for your service. 

So we encourage you to access those. Now, I'd like to take a few moments just to introduce the speakers that we have on our panel today. Firstly, Eleanor Kennett-Smith. Eleanor joined Northwestern mental, sorry. Northwestern Melbourne Primary Health Network 12 months ago in the role of Lead, Older Adults. Prior to working here, she worked in a national role for Australian Red Cross drawing upon her 30 years of experience working in the not-for-profit aged care sector, community health and acute care. Eleanor originally trained as an occupational therapist at WAIT, now Curtin University in Perth. She also has postgraduate qualifications in age care management and evaluation. David Sykes. David is a Director of Dementia Australia's center for Dementia Learning. A leading national provider of dementia education and consultancy. The center has been at the forefront of the use of learning technologies including the multi award winning virtual dementia experience and the educational dementia and immersive experience. David has over 20 years experience in senior roles across business, government and the not-for-profit sectors. Tim Humphries. Tim is the CEO of Homestyle Aged Care. A role that he has held for the past five years. And has over 16 years of experience including 14 years within aged care. Prior to Homestyle, Tim was the CEO of Provider Assist, a large aged care consulting service. With extensive business experience, he has held many roles within finance - CFO, project manager, recruitment and CEO most recently across a wide variety of industries within privately owned, publicly listed and the not for profit organizations. Tim is currently the Director and the Chairman of Audit and Finance Committee for the Victorian Cytology Service. And he also sits on the board of prestige in Home Care. Lisa Done. Lisa Done is a clinical lead physiotherapist in an aged and complex care at Eastern Health. And in gerontology at Monash Health with a passion for facilitating best care for the older person. She has been involved in the delivery of physiotherapy in multiple settings involved with care of the older person and has undertaken multiple quality activities in these areas. And our consumer representative, Anne Fairhall. Anne has served on many boards and committees with managing director of your own management consulting business and has been a senior corporate executive with national responsibilities. Personal experience has led Anne to become a determined consumer advocate for those impacted by dementia, including their carers. She's served Dementia Australia on many states in consumer and national consumer advisory committees and networks. Met with politicians and is a regular guest speaker and commentator. So we welcome all our panellists today. So to headfirst firstly to our first question. Special precautions put in place to manage COVID-19 have influenced the way services are able to support and provide care for residents. For some residents this might include reduced visitors and external stimulation, reduced access to the community, fewer informal supports which may typically provide comfort to residents. So, my first question I'll direct to Eleanor, would you please describe the effect some of these changes may be having on residents, on their emotional (INAUDIBLE) and social well-being, and what potential strategy might assist job to support residents during this time?

ELEANOR KENNETT-SMITH:

Thank you. ALLISON MANNING: Thank you, Eleanor. Thank you. I'd also like to acknowledge the traditional owners of the land that we're meeting upon today right the way across Victoria to acknowledge their elders, past present and emerging, and any Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people who may be with us today in this webinar.

The impact on residents emotional and psychosocial well-being is many ways very similar to the kinds of impacts that we're all experiencing within the community, changes to routines are unsettling, people may be experiencing increased anxiety and agitation, they may worry more, they may complain more about ill health or have psychosomatic complaints. From a mental health perspective, obviously there are two key mental health risks. One is anxiety, increased anxiety to a clinical level or depression and or depression. I think, I'd start by saying it's really important to understand that depression is not a normal consequence of aging or of moving into a residential aged-care facility. There's a real risk that we tend to think that they're also, of course, they'd be depressed, I mean I've moved into residential care, who wouldn't be depressed by that? But depression is actually not a normal consequence of aging. Having said that, people who've experienced clinical anxiety or depression past also at greater risk of experiencing it again, but there are a group of people in order age who experience depression for the first time and that may also be linked to cognitive changes. There's very sound research evidence, that depression and anxiety are under diagnosed in the residential aged-care population, and that where people are diagnosed as experiencing, particularly depression, the first recourse is often to medication, whereas there are psychosocial interventions that there's very sound research evidence for. So, when we're looking at people who are experiencing depression. I'm just scrolling up a page of notes that I've written for myself to prop myself through this. We're looking at a different set of, or a different presentation to the presentation of depression in younger adults. In younger adults, it's typical for people to talk about feeling low, feeling sad. But, you know, older people, they may not actually complain, complain of those feelings of sadness and lower mood. They can present with really really vague symptoms, it's quite common for them to report a lack of feeling or a lack of emotion when they're depressed. They may report having reduced levels of energy or being more tired than usual, they may have difficulty making decisions they would normally easily do. 

So, you, I guess what you looking for, is a change in patterns of behaviour in comparison with how the person normally behaves. The complaints, increased complaints of physical symptoms are very, very common, and hypochondria. So, worrying about being ill is relatively common. Withdrawal from normal activities. So, people may refuse to do the activities which they've previously enjoyed, or they may refuse to interact with others. So, they may, you may see a change in behaviour in the sense that people refuse to come out of their rooms any longer. Symptoms of depression in older adults that are more likely to be seen, there are feelings of guilt or motivation, low interest levels, anxiety related symptoms and even suicidal ideation. I think it's worth noting that particularly men over the age of 85 are deemed at the greatest risk of suicide. And there is a suicide in residential aged-care, although we often don't necessarily see it as being suicide because it's not necessarily an active suicide, it's more likely to be refuse of medication or food or both. Older adults may become more irritable or agitated than they are usually. In really severe cases of depression, they may present with a pseudo dementia. So, and having seen this clinically, pseudo dementia is very, very difficult to differentiate from true dementia, other than typically someone experiencing a pseudo-demential sort of answer questions we don't know. Whereas someone with a true dementia, they can fabulate or respond with an incorrect answer. Another more severe symptom of depression is psychomotor retardation. So, slowing of movement, but also slowing of mental activity. So, people become a lot slower to respond to questions to indicate what they want. There may be self neglect. And at a really extreme end, they may display behavioural disturbances such as incontinence, food refusal, screaming, falling or aggression towards others. 

So, obviously, depression is and anxiety too are, go right the way across the spectrum of behaviours, but what we're primarily looking at is a change in behaviour in comparison with normal. In terms of things that we can do to actually support mental health, what mental health support strategies we can put in place, I think it's really important to acknowledge that residents may be feeling unhappy or sad or even depressed, and that everybody is feeling anxious because the current situation is so uncertain. It's important to allow or encourage residents to talk about how they're feeling, including feelings of frustration and anger, the way things have changed for them. To some people talking about feelings is very, very difficult, some older people, and particularly talking about mental health is very, very difficult to keep a stiff upper lip and don't show any signs of weakness. So, use whatever you have available to you to prompt them. Such as asking about photos in their room, is this your family? Do they come and visit you? Is it frustrating that they can't visit you right now? How you're feeling about that? I think that it's important that you reinforce the current situation is not going to go on forever and it's really important to maintain routines as much as possible, usual routines as much as possible. Encourage people to have control where they can in their day to day life. So, making small decisions can make a difference to someone's sense of wellbeing. Support them you know, what are they going to wear? Making choices about what they're going to wear, what they're going to eat, whether they participate in activities. It's really important to encourage usual physical activity as much as possible. Walking in the corridors, attending dining rooms for meals, getting outside into the garden when the weather is fine. Utilising your lifestyle or activity staff to assist with using technology to stay in contact with family. So, iPads and mobile phones are often really difficult for people to manipulate and understand but with assistance they can use them and it can be quite meaningful interaction particularly for family who are a long way away, interstate or overseas. Touch is really important. Just think about the small things that you do on a day to day basis when you're providing care to people and use those as opportunities to provide reassurance and comfort through touch as much as possible. So, it might be washing somebody's hair. 

Massaging their scalp, massaging in ointment, holding their hands. Wherever there's an opportunity to just provide touch because people often that's something that's really critical to them and gives them a great sense of comfort. Where possible, focus on the positives. Looking forward to when perhaps family will be able to visit. Talking about activities that the older person can currently do. Talking about the things that they want to say to family members. Encouraging people to even write some of those things down. To write simple letters and cards to family so that they're maintaining that contact and equally encouraging family to reciprocate. Another thing that we often tend to overlook is just managing physical discomfort and pain as much as possible. I think for all of us our mood is affected by the level of discomfort we experience. So, if we're in pain we're more likely to feel more depressed and miserable. So, maintaining medications, checking to make sure that people have good pain coverage is really important. And then some of these are very very almost self-evident I feel. But ensuring that aids such as hearings aids have batteries and are working. Making sure that glasses are cleaned so that peoples opportunities to participate in conversation are maximised to minimise confusion and sensory deprivation. Then also create opportunities for people to enjoy the company of others and to develop meaningful social connections. Just creating opportunities perhaps for people to sit in a room with other people even if they're at a distance from each other. Encouraging common areas of conversation and discussion are all things that we can do to just try and make it a better situation for people who are in residential care.

ALLISON MANNING:

Thank you so much, Eleanor, for those insights that's great. Our next question I'm going to pose to David and in particular, how might a person living with dementia be experiencing these changes and how might they express this? Can you suggest some strategies for staff that might support these residents? Thanks, David.

DAVID SYKES:

Thanks Allison, and thanks for the opportunity to be part of today's webinar. And I also would like to acknowledge the traditional owners of the land on which we are gathered and pay my respects to their elders past, present and emerging. Thank you for that question and obviously the first part to start here is everyone's experience of dementia is (INAUDIBLE). So, there's no one group response to this. I guess the key guiding reference points I'd offer to any of what I'm about to say is it's premised on three key factors. One, that you know that person and who they are and obviously who they are in the world and how they interact with others. Because that's the starting point for any consideration of how they're affected, how they might react. And as Eleanor was saying any changes in behaviours, changes in the way in which they interact with others. They're your key reference points for how someone is being affected by the current situation. So, that knowing the person is absolutely critical at this point. Obviously, anything around strategies is very dependent upon who that person is. The second point I'd make which is also critical to understanding the dementia and the nature of the particular type of dementia they have. Recognising that there obviously over 100 different forms of dementia, Alzheimer's being the most common. 

Plus we know that obviously even within a particular grouping like Alzheimer's how that affects that particular person will be specific to them. So, those two factors I'd say are really key to how you'll best... understanding how they're responding to the current situation. The third point in this current context is probably more highlighted is be flexible. If you're the creative type or if you an introverted type then you might want to think about it in that way. Not all of us see ourselves as being innovative or creative but certainly be flexible and be willing to try different approaches to the way in which you support people at this time. Obviously, you're forced to because of the environment, because of the reduced visitation, because of the social distancing rules. So, all of that forces you to work in different ways. So, I think the key thing I would say is be open to trying different ways. I make the point that we've recently run 30 COVID 19 Communities of Practice Sessions attended by over 500 staff from aged care providers across the country. Some of the examples they've given away say they've been addressing a lot of the challenges facing residents particularly in aged care have been fantastic I think. So, I will refer to some of those strategies but please... You know, sitting behind all of that is those three points I've just made. So unless you really understand the person, unless you understand the dementia and unless you're willing to be flexible, they're all things that are going to determine how well a strategy (INAUDIBLE)

are going to work or not. So that's probably just really opening comments. Obviously within the training we offer to our staff are these frameworks like the cause model, which I probably don't have time to go into today. They get you to work through a range of things with the individual to determine what's actually going on for them. And I think Eleanor's point is well made around look at things like pain. The two biggest triggers for behaviours are pain and the carer approach. Far and aware are the other things that actually trigger undesirable behaviours for someone living with dementia. So really be mindful of that in this point. And I think sometimes when you are confronted with some of the pressures that we're obviously all experiencing with the COVID-19 environment as we all are, it can be somewhat easier to overlook some of those more fundamental things. So I do want to really emphasize that point. But looking around things like communication, activity, met needs, what their story is as an individual, what the environment's doing. And the last thing on the list is actually dementia. So if you're looking at all those other things, they are the critical elements. Because I think if your first response is oh, it's because of the dementia and I'm sure you don't do this, but if you do that, that obviously closes off consideration of what other things could actually be at play here. So there's some open comments, I wanted to just touch on some of they key areas that have been flagged to us in terms of the issues that come up around how to best support people with dementia at this time. One of those is understanding obviously COVID-19, what that means. There is a few sort of guiding points here, obviously ensuring as Allison was pointing out at the start, making sure we're getting information from an authoritative source, so that's a really key starting point. And certainly to provide reassurance about, you know, seeing staff wearing masks or protective equipment, that might provide a little bit of anxiety for them. And really just reassure them about why that is. And obviously recognizing that depending on the level of dementia, people will have greater or lesser capacity to actually understand those explanations. Again, going back to what I was saying in the opening comments, if you know that person, you'll know how best to potentially convey that, but using visual aids, memory prompts, certainly there's a lot of great work by the World Health Organization and others about how to help prompt people about hand washing. There's some useful tips there about singing a song, so if they're actually singing a song as you're washing your hands, that ensures you you're actually washing hands thoroughly for the period of time you need to. And there's a great bit of information out there on that. We have produced a whole suite of help sheets around COVID-19 specifically for people living with dementia, families and carers, residential age care and home care. 

So I certainly encourage you, and I think we'll put that information and links to that up later, so really encourage you there's a lot of great tips and suggestions on there. Certainly I know there's been a resource more recently developed up to help try and explain some of the concept of COVID-19 to people living with dementia. It's another resource we've produced, and kind of really just tries to put it into simple English and language and was developed up by someone here in Australia and in Canada. And again you'll get a link to that in some of the resources of today's webinar. So if you're looking for some ideas on how to simplify some of the message we're getting, then that's a useful resource as well. Being mindful too that with the, I think when we turn on a TV for all of us at the moment, we seem to hear nothing but COVID-19, I know I'm sick of it. I'm not sure about everyone else. But being mindful too that if that's playing on TV's in your facility, how that might actually be adding to levels of anxiety, and just being mindful that the 24 hour feed of information that can be adding to the situation, as well as just being mindful of your own language, some of the media language around this can be particularly inflammatory. And that can also lead to anxiety for people. So just be mindful of the sort of language you're using when you're trying to explain and also reassure people at this time. In terms of social distancing, obviously that's another one which comes up a lot for us around how people living with dementia have difficulty understanding that. And certainly using some visual cues to remind them, being careful of your language and your non-verbal cues, can all be key things I know can be important with that. I've heard of even some creative things where the social distancing, or at least the touch aspect sometimes, I've had I think one example a provider gave is they had staff with extra long shirts on so they went right over their hands so that the touch thing could still happen but there was as level of protection there as well. 

So that's another example I think of people just trying to be creative in the current environment. The next here I think is a really important one, and that's that engagement with certainly people staying connected socially. Obviously with the visitation restrictions, that's created some major challenges within this area. I know some providers have taken a complete lock down approach, others have taken probably more strict guidance of the health guidelines in this regard. I'm not gonna make any comment on that beyond obviously there's a lot of conversations about that in the media, and certainly you know, we're certainly stressing with the providers that they do need to look at what's gonna be working best with the residents in their care, and obviously for people living with dementia they can have a great difficulty understanding some of those restrictions. But I think providers are finding really some great innovative ways around this. So sending photos of residents to families because the anxiety is as much about the residents as it is as I'm sure you all know, as it is for families. Promoting use of apps, they've enabled people to post photos and have commented on that. Video calls are working for some. But not all necessarily. Offering whenever and wherever they can purchasing tablet devices, I know the government's made some announcements about some funding to support some of that work as well. Helping whether to set up tools, creating lots of chat groups with residents to create a closed Facebook group but recognizing obviously, it's not for everyone and supporting connections for residents who are unfamiliar with technologies. Such as sharing photos, e-mails through family, recording video, messages or audio. I think it's a really great idea that I know a lot of providers are using it. And just mind for maintaining really regular and open contact with family so that they can often be a great source of how to keep that connection going but also to really be able to reassure them at this difficult time particularly if they are restricted in their visitations or non-visitors all. Just how best to really give them a regular update on how that's going and as much as possible to include them as part of that so that they can really take that connection going. So I think technology's provided some great examples there. The other point I wanna make is around engagements. Obviously that we talked about changing this context. And I think looking at activities, provide that real meaningful engagement to reduce boredom apathy and promoting that social connection as much as possible is really important this time. 

And I know there are huge pressures on providers but I we've heard some great examples where certainly providers have tried to ensure a bit more one on one time as much as possible with between residents and staff or some budding up systems where and processes with other residents where they're willing to serve buddy up with someone who's living with dementia is another. It's just a really great ideas there that. How can we take people connections to engage because when they're not connected, when they're not engaged, I think that's when a lot of the issues and concerns occur for someone living with dementia. So I think there is certainly some of the other things about engagement. There's a wealth of virtual reality tools you can do online depending on what your love interest is for the person living with dementia. So assisting them to actually visit a home or whatever it happens to be or the aquariums and there's just a wealth of art galleries and other places. And we've included a lot of data in our help sheets. So there's some useful references there to some of that information we do a virtual reality tour of a lot of these places. Certainly inviting school groups, community groups and others to send photos, stories, video, messages, on average, probably a bit harder at the moment with the school situation but some providers have already really good establish relationships with schools and they're often looking for things for their students to do during this remote learning time. So I know some providers really sees that as a great opportunity to draw on that resource given the pressures on staff to really have time to do along this engagement piece as well. And it'll mention the social distancing but still brings a bit people together in smaller groups and maybe in bigger spaces depending on how your facility is structured. So I think there's really good... there's just a range of ways I think that we can all see how we can provide the possible appearance support to people living with dementia at this typical time.

ALLISON MANNING:

Fantastic. Thank you so much, David. I really appreciate all your insights and valuable things that you've discussed with us today. Also wanna add that David has kindly provided some resources that we've uploaded to read back and you're more than welcome to have a look at those as well. Level of points you've made David and that is a wonderful segue into what I'm going to talk about now. And that is to give you an example and I had the blessing of talking to Anne Fairhall earlier in the week and Anne works as a consumer representatives and many of you will be familiar with it and the work that she's done recently. But to give you some background and stories from 30 years ago. Her husband, Jeff then age 51 developed symptoms of younger onset dementia. Later diagnosed as frontotemporal dementia. Jeff's symptoms initially displayed about a character behaviour with personality and language changes whilst they were holidaying overseas. He had a high intellect, high functioning brain and he compensated for these losses for a long time. After his diagnosis and rearranged her life with care at home for him for many years. James is now 80 and has been living in residential aged care for the past nine years. On a personal note, Anne and Jeff celebrated the 55th wedding anniversary last week. And unlike many other family members with loved ones in residential aged care has been adapted to many of the changes to her visiting routines brought on by the COVID-19 pandemic. I spoke with Anne earlier this week and as to what things aged care providers can do to make it easier for her as a family member who's not able to visit or spend the length of time as she normally would. I'm sure you'll agree that her insights this time are extremely valuable. So, firstly, Anne described some basic aspects of care that are extremely vital and nine of staff are aware of these provides a lot of comfort and reassurance to family members at this time. Firstly, she reminded me it's important to engage with the resident. 

In Jeff's case, positive body language is extremely important. That can engage with a warm smile and saying, "Hello Jeff." And actually waiting until he responds to show that he processes racing. A quick encounter does not allow him time to process communication and does not engage him emotionally. It's also important now, more than ever, other carriers know the background stories of their residents to be able to engage them just as David was saying but also in Jeff's case to provide an example. Anne tells the story where some staff might greet him and say, "Hello darling." where Jeff would respond by saying, "I'm not your darling." Jeff had a long career as a Senior Executive and he was also a gentleman and would never think to call anyone down. It's also important to engage with residents in line with their interest. Really knowing what a resident background consists of, what they're interested in, goes a long way to supporting them. And of course, to play to the retained abilities of residents. Recognizing what the resident can do rather than what the right thing can't do helps a loss. Jeff enjoys reminiscing about his early life, reviewing photos with his grandchildren, talking about trips they've done in the past and remembering this when trying to form a connection is vitally important. So with this in mind, we further discuss what things we can do to make it easier for a family member. A couple of important points came out. Anne asked staff to remember that the family provide a vital link between what needs to be done for the resident and the staff especially with the current visitor restrictions. And there's an example where she assists with verbal prompting for Jeff whenever he eats or drinks to make sure that he eats and drinks well. Sometimes staff are too busy to do this so it's important that's considered. Other examples, Jeff has his fingernails cut but he likes to have them filed and Anne would do that for him. But there are times where that can't happen at the moment so it's important that staff remember. Little things like shaving preferences even for gentlemen that have a partial beard need shaving on the neck and cheeks. Anne and Jeff notice it's the small things that matter. She also reminded us the families are going through their own crisis at the moment as David made a very good point that we're all experiencing something through the COVID 19 pandemic. So are families, they're navigating screening checks when they come into your homes. They're being tired from travel and they can't necessarily stay as long as they would. And they're also changing their visit routines so that affects how they interact with their family member. For example, Anne describes times where she has to leave after her allocated half-hour times which Jeff would actually say, What, you're leaving already? And that can be confusing for the resident but also distressing for the family member. So, what actually has Anne done that's made it better? Anne installed a whiteboard into Jeff's room and on that whiteboard, she's printed, Coronavirus will change when I can come to visit you. I will come whenever I can." She's aware that Jeff watches the news and that he understands some of what's going on in the world and having that reassurance for him really helps. Anne also prints messages that she would like to tell the staff about his grooming, podiatry. Other things that should would normally do on a day to day basis when she's visiting and that she's found very helpful. For our resident with dementia however, Anne has found that using face screened based communications like Zoom or FaceTime can be really difficult and confusing for Jeff and sometimes even frustrating. So, they don't use that. Instead, Jeff prefers to look at family photo's preferably of his grandchildren but he will spend some time actually actively looking through and I think we've got a photo on our presentation of Jeff doing that. Anne has started to send emails now with photo's attached. The first email to Jeff had too much information so she's decreased it to a few sentences and he manages that a lot better. Doing this and sending photo's allows her to connect a lot better and, in fact, at the service that Anne is working at... I'm sorry, at the service that Jeff lives in, they are actually using this for other family members as well. So, that's quite simple but effective. Finally, Anne reminds us that every resident needs a proactive advocate and she continues to work in this capacity for Jeff. Communication, she says, is vital for families. Engagement, empathy, respect and dignity are priorities and daily grooming is a very important part of care and should be maintained whether the family is there or not." I'd really like to thank Anne for her contribution to our webinar today and to give us some really vital points from a families perspective. So, to move back to our panel questions. Our next question looks at how providers are responding and we will be addressing this question to Tim. Asking him, we know Tim that COVID 19 has had an influence on how residential aged care services provide care to residents. This might include changes to meal times, changes to activities, staffing or even to communication. Can you share with us Tim, some policy initiatives that your services implemented to support the emotional and psychosocial wellbeing of residents during this time? Thank you, Tim.

TIM HUMPHRIES:

Absolutely. Thank you, Allison. I think probably first of all the key thing that I wanted to touch on was that I think relatives and families more broadly have been extremely understanding, generous and kind in the way they've responded and reacted to the situation that we're in. But in addition to that, I think the teams that we have working with us have gone remarkably over and above what I would've expected to be possible even under these circumstances. So, I think as an industry we need to recognise everyone working so very hard to keep those residents safe. We've taken a view that we'd rather try to continue to do things rather than find reasons why we can't but at the same time juggling being safe rather than sorry. So, it sounds like a bit of a catch cry but it seems to have worked pretty well for us. So, we try to separate business as usual from our response to COVID 19. That's not always possible but it's been an attempt that we've made to try and ensure that we keep everything as normal as we possibly can in the homes as well as tackling all of these additional requirements that we're faced with. So, as an organisation we've put in place the COVID 19 Measurement Response Team. We've actually been fortunate enough to get someone out of the airline industry to help us with managing what is I think best described as a crisis. So, we've coordinated that with daily meetings and that's being fed through to weekly bulletins that we've provided to all residents and family members which we've received some pretty positive feedback in relation to. We've tried to use that forum to communicate to everyone what it is that we're doing and essentially why. I think that communication has extended a lot further to our frontline workforce and I know that I've seen a good number of examples where our teams sitting at reception particularly, have provided really great explanations as to what we're doing and why. That face to face communication I think has really helped people understand and whilst we haven't imposed the lockdown's that the Prime Minister has spoken about, we've adhered to both the Victorian and Federal Government's directions around visitation. But we've sought for our broader community to try and reduce those visits voluntarily and we've saw about a 50% reduction in visits. So, I think again that supports the broader community is happy to help us try and protect the residents in our care. So, we've changed visits strictly to pretty much outside of mealtimes and during sort of business hours. We haven't set up a booking system. We've allowed people to come in as long as they adhere to the one visit, two people a day policy. We've asked for half an hour visits knowing that they can stay for two hours according to the Victorian Government directive. 

So, we've done as best we can to adhere to those requirements and put in place as everyone would have tablets, phones and the like with our lifestyle teams coordinating that to help residents actually speak with their family members when they can't come in. Do things like assisting families to receive cards both ways with their relatives. In the old times it's been something that we've spoke about at length, I think that was probably one of the tricky challenges early on. What we wanted to try and do is keep life as normal as we could, so we simply expanded our dining spaces and kept the meal times the same and we've allowed our residence to continue to dine with people they are used to dining with. So what else we might have used formally at the table of four people we now have a table of two and I think the best description we could give is that we set out our dining areas as we would for those big Christmas lunches that we hold with families and relatives. So that's worked well. And again of course we are complying with the 1 and half meter physical distancing. But we've made sure that visitors aren't their at meal times and I think that's probably a good thing anyway and probably goes to some of the things David would have talked about. Now protecting meal times and ensuring we have a more of a domestic meal time experience for our residents. So I think that maybe something that can endure beyond Covid. In relation to the staffing as I said, our team has done a remarkable job and I think the thing that I've been most proud of particularly, the directors have been asking that critical services managers have rearranged their lives so that we have one senior person in the home seven days a week. We have also done the same for reception. We have an experienced receptionist or admin person sitting at reception seven days a week. So that's an attempt to do two things. Obviously to make sure that everyone is kept safe, but also to make sure that we can provide those appropriate explanations and give people the information they need so that everyone is understanding the situation.

Outside of that, I think probably the activities and last our team has done a cracking job too. There such a couple of really good examples.

One of the things that we've done is to try and keep activities that would have been rostered. Things like Bingo are carrying on which would be very exciting to most. So whilst we might have posted 20 residents bingo sessions we now have three-six residents bingo session. So just breaking things down a little just to continue what we can but in a slightly modified fashion. I saw a fantastic video from one of our managers who had done a new diamond from Sweet Carolina with the residents explaining how to wash their hands which I thought was really quite very funny. So I think it's good that we've managed to maintain some fun in the homes too. And I think Easter was a good example of where obviously was a very different experience so we did a lot online and TV services so that residents who came to experience things that they could have obviously ANZAC Day was another situation where we did something very similar. And we are just at the moment providing all of our family members with just a pre-populated script for a weird document. We are hoping residents and family would come back with mother's day messages for their mothers that are in care for us. I'm aware that we are running out of time so I will be respectful of everyone because I know how busy you are

The key I would say from the response we've provided is to collectively the generosity we've obtained in providing hours and also flexibility to make sure everyone is kept as safe as they possibly can. We haven't necessarily changed our hours, we've moved people's days. As I said earlier, just to try and show we have that senior coverage for good decision making as well as good information exchange, seven days.

And outside of that, all of the usual things you would expect, screening, social distancing, everything we have to do we are doing. So our world has changed dramatically but I think the way our team has responded to it. And I think, just in closing the... the thing that has been the most difficult is there hasn't been certainty, so every step of the way in this process we've had to make judgement calls. I know from time to time we've made judgement call that we've changed relatively quickly, that we continue to make decisions, we have to interpret legislation and we have done that as an organization in a way we think is respectful to families and their relatives, but most importantly protecting our residents and making sure the quality of life is maintained. Thanks, Allison.

ALLISON MANNING:

Lovely, thank you so much Tim. And I love your strategy around Bingo because we know the gold is always changing, never cancel bingo.

(LAUGHTER) Fantastic. Alright, we are matching on in timeline and I'm very conscious, we wanna have a couple of minutes of questions but I also wanna here from Lisa. And the question I'll pose to you Lisa and we've seen some very creative ideas coming out of the residential aged care sector in response. The supporting the emotional and in fact the social wellbeing of residents. This might include doing bingo, letters from school student as we've had visits or other virtual visits. So Lisa can you give us some other activities that you've seen happening to support the emotional and psychosocial wellbeing of residents during this time and we'll not to cut you short Lisa but we'll take a couple of questions just streaming in. So I'll hand over to you Lisa, thank you.

LISA DONE:

No worries, thanks Allison, and I will keep it brief. And there is that lovely photo that's been circulating and emulating people doing doorway bingo and I've heard of people doing that very well, but I also wanna acknowledge that people are working really hard and using the existing resources to make some of these really innovative and changes and it's really lovely to see some of the things that are coming out of this. And we already know that there are challenges that exist Pre-Covid and the need to engage people meaningful activities as much as possible. And the current situation does make it a bit harder to do those things. However, as you've heard from lots of people already are using technology to keep connected. Speaking with a couple of people working in facilities at the moment saying how it can be a little bit challenging using this technology and finding it much easier they can initiate the face time or the zoom map. It just means that people are relaxed and ready to make that phone call and use that technology rather than running down the hallway trying to put a screen in front and to talk to someone. So that might just be that way to serve that conversation.

Along the technology line, video snippets particular from a video point of view, there are some a lot of health emerging at the moment and I've provided some links. One of them you know being physio truck where you can see the exercise for people to do and people can progress exercises. So as a reminder, with your head on for people to do this exercises and we like people to be moving as much possible. And as Eleanor pointed out around the pain perspective movement is such a good pain relief measure that even the one on one walks, the being outside, all those sort of physical activities such a nice way to continue to be engaged. And the video snippets have also been working really well to show families what people are up to. They might be doing something different that they haven't seen them doing. Or just to show them how they are getting outside and going for a lovely walk. It's a really nice way to engage. Getting off my exercise video course a little bit. Moving on to online gaming which I know you may not necessarily think of initially but there's some really, really nice links and some apps out there on iPads, tablets, whichever technology forum you use. You don't even have to cancel bingo, you can be in your room, you can do it online, you can compete against the person in the next room and it's all OK. Nothing like a little bit of competitive spirit in there with some of these online games, scrabble, heaps of games that you can use. The links are there if you want to have a look at them. Often they don't cost anything and that's quite nice as well. But again, it all comes back to what people are interested in. What the message from Ann, was keeping people engaged in what they want to do. Having lots of capacity for photos to be coming in, to be organising the photo book, not necessarily just having one given to you but having photos come in every day and being able to organise the photo book yourself. I think would be a really nice way for people to engage in that. From an enrich environment perspective, the armchair travel is a really nice way for people to be engaged and facilitate some really nice conversations about where they've been or where they would like to go. Have seen a nice 1.5 metre apart chairs have been set up, kind of train-esque. YouTube has some hours and hours of training travel where you can sit and pretend to be looking out at the French Alps or on The Ghan looking across the plains of Australia. Also it's such a nice way to engage people in conversation by setting up those experiences. From a physical activity, getting a little bit back onto the physio side of things, some of the games that people are coming up with, still being able to be socially distant and from an infection control point of view, things that you can wipe down. Balloons being filled with rice to create your bean bags that can be allocated to a person and wiped down quite easily. That bean bag toss. Again, the competitiveness comes out in people. Always like a little bit of competition. It makes people engage sometimes a little bit more. But maybe that's just my perspective. For those who have the patience of a saint, maybe this is just me at the end of a home schooling week saying that, there are some really nice reading buddy programmes. So people can sign up to, where you can see on a screen the same book. Particularly lower primary, have those conversations and read that book. If that's not an option, just calling through to families and both having the same book in front of you. Being able to read it together is a really nice thing, something I would encourage people to do. There's lots of creative things that people are doing out there. Watching the zoo feeding times. Creating patchwork quilts. Everyone's creating their own sections for it all to all to be sewed together. There's some really nice ideas there. Keeping up all those activities that keep people moving and engaged. That's continuing on and my hat goes off to everyone who's working really hard to make that happen. Thanks, Allison.

ALLISON MANNING:

Fantastic. Thank you so much, Lisa, and can I also reiterate to all our participants today that Lisa has given us some links to all those fun things that she's been talking about. And thank you so much for all of those things. I'm looking at the time and we've just got a couple of minutes. So I'm going to throw one very quick question out to our panel today. And it comes from Frank. And the question is, given the limit on visiting and the need to socially distance, what are your thoughts on visitors entering a room and hugging, kissing or touching? We've only got a few minutes left so if we can have someone who might like to answer that one, just in two minutes or less. Who would like to volunteer? Tim, David?

TIM HUMPHRIES:

I'll have a crack if you like.

ALLISON MANNING:

Go for it.

TIM HUMPHRIES:

What we've done is taken the exception rule pretty liberally in relation to some of the visitation that we have, particularly with couples. We've got one particular family member that I know of. The husband visits his wife everyday. And he provides a great deal of comfort to her. He comes twice a day, and I know that's outside of the rules, but I think that the intent of what the Federal Government's provided is that is exactly what is intended. What they do in their room, to be honest, I'm not sure. I think it's appropriate that he has time with his wife in her room and if they are engaging in hugging and kissing and touching in their room, then I think that's a fantastic thing for them to be doing. We're all still humans through this so I think some of these rules we need to think of in a little more compassionate way. Certainly as an organisation our aim is to try and enhance and encourage those things that should and are still there for us.

ALLISON MANNING:

Fantastic. Did anyone else want to add anything? And thank you so much for that answer Tim.

DAVID SYKES:

I'll just add to Tim's great response to that, I think also recognising what are the consequences if that doesn't happen. Does that lead to a level of distress and concern for that individual. It's got to be measure with or balancing this and yes OK there might be a risk with the hugging and the kissing and whatever else, but really what's going to create the best possible quality of life for this person at this difficult time. When they may need that even more than ever.

ALLISON MANNING:

Exactly. Fantastic. Thank you so much. Well that's drawn us to a close of our webinar today. There was a lot more we could have discussed or talked about and we certainly appreciate the time that we're able to come and speak with you all and the time that you've given up to actually come and talk with us. We certainly want to thank all of our presenters today. We would also encourage you to please check the DHHS COVID-19 website and that was on the slides and that would contain current news. And please, we have an aged care file, and there are lots of updates that we would encourage you to access. And that's being updated consistently. As I said throughout our presentation, David and Lisa have kindly provided us with some resources that we've left there for you to update. We also have our past webinars. They're available also for you to download if any staff weren't able to see those and you can use those. We would also ask if you could please complete the survey at the end of this presentation. That will help us. We really enjoy putting these webinars on and we just want to let you know that our next webinar will be on Thursday, 14 May and we'll be discussing palliative care in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic. Again, we would like to thank all of you for joining us on this webinar today. We look forward to seeing you again next time. Bye for now.
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